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The Head Start Program

The Head Start program has a long tradition of delivering a wide variety of high quality services to foster the healthy development of low-income children.  This program works because it takes a comprehensive approach to early childhood development -- promoting the social, emotional, physical, and cognitive development of children.  Numerous studies indicate that every dollar spent on Head Start saves taxpayers $4 to $7 dollars in future education, criminal justice, and welfare expenses.  Over the course of its forty-year history, Head Start has enjoyed bipartisan support and has been expanded to permit the annual enrollment of 900,000 children.

Head Start was last reauthorized in 1998 for Fiscal Years (FY) 1999-2003, and after unsuccessful efforts to complete the reauthorization process on schedule, the 109th Congress inherited the task of reauthorizing the program.  H.R. 2123, the School Readiness Act of 2005, would reauthorize the Head Start program and contains provisions to increase coordination between Head Start and other entities providing early childhood services and to increase competition for Head Start grants.  

Over the course of its forty year history, Head Start services have been provided by a variety of institutions including faith-based organizations.  Since 1981, the Head Start Act has included a nondiscrimination provision that assured fundamental civil rights protections for Head Start teachers and volunteers.

During House debate on H.R. 2123 on September 22, 2005, Rep. John Boehner offered an amendment to allow faith-based Head Start providers to discriminate in their hiring practices on the basis of religious belief.  While I support the important role faith-based organizations play in providing Head Start services and other social services, I believe it is imperative for organizations that receive federal funding to avoid discriminatory hiring practices.  As a result, I voted against the amendment.  The amendment was approved by a vote of 220-196, and the bill was subsequently approved by a vote of 231-184.  H.R. 2123 now awaits action by the Senate.  
A reauthorization bill (S. 1107) has been approved in committee on the Senate side as well, with emphasis on improving coordination with other early childhood programs, and increasing staff qualifications.
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